Minutes for Regular City Council Meeting held on June 14, 2011
Present:
Mayor:  Brian Mielke



Council Members:  Adam Strain, Alan Ralston, Joan Perron

Absent:
Council Member Josh Lee

Also Present:
Mendota Heights Police Chief Mike Aschenbrenner, City Attorney Tom 


Lehmann, Building Official David Neameyer, City Clerk Jennifer Bruestle

Minutes:  It was moved (Perron/Ralston) to approve the May 10, 2011 minutes with the following corrections:

Under minutes, Should be: it was moved (Strain/Ralston)…
On Page 3, under council member Joan Perron, 4th line, The vehicle was parked…

On Page 3, under council member Joan Perron, 5th line, When Council Member Perron notified Mendota Height’s Police…

Passed 4-0.

Agenda:   The agenda was approved with the addition of:

7b.  VFW to request variance for July 8 and 9, 2011 for a noise variance until 1:00 a.m. during Mendota Days.  Passed 4-0.

Treasurer’s Report:  Motioned by Ralston, seconded by Perron to accept the Treasurer’s Report as presented and to pay the following disbursements with the addition of the Xcel Energy bill for the street lights in the amount of $354.06, as well as the corrected amount payable to Garrett Bruestle for $107.59 for park repairs.

General Fund:

Met Council—Monthly Wastewater Charge for June
$  1,384.27

Lehmann & Lutter—Attorney Fees for May


$  2,000.00

Kim Perron—Snow Removal 



$     832.50

City of Mendota Heights—Police & Fire


$  8,357.11

State of MN—Rent for Benson Metals


$     140.00

Xcel Energy—Street Lights




$     354.06

PERA—for May





$     135.00

League of MN Cities—Accident Plan for City Volunteers
$     110.00

Lillie Suburban Newspapers—Publish 11-01 Ordinance
$       31.63

PAC—Repair roads within Mendota



$  1,000.00

David Neameyer—March 1, 2011- May 31, 2011

$  1,053.28

Jennifer Bruestle—phone Service, Ink, envelopes, copies
$     234.34



       postage

Jennifer Bruestle—Clerk Salary



$  1,000.00

Enterprise Fund:
Xcel Energy—4/24-5/23/11




$         9.95

Biffs, Inc.






$       71.29

Nitti Sanitation





$       45.37

David Olin Mowing-1/2 mon.




$     375.00

Garrett Bruestle—Gazebo 




$       97.48

  Repair (materials)

It was moved (Perron/Ralston) to approve the transfer of $1,384.27 from the Sewer Fund to the General Fund for the monthly wastewater fee to Metropolitan Council, as well as the transfer of $15,000.00 from the Money Market Fund to the General Fund to maintain the General Fund balance.  Passed 4-0.
Bob Hop to present information to the Planning Commission regarding rebuilding of garage located at 1280 Second Street:   Bob Hop explained to council his garage was initially built in 1974, and had caught on fire in 2006 which damaged a large portion of his garage.  Mr. Hop provided a drawing of the garage he would like to construct on the existing slab, as well as enlarge the garage by 8’ to the front portion of the garage.  Mr. Hop is requesting council grant a variance for the 15’ rear setback for his existing slab.  Mr. Hop’s existing garage slab does not fall into Section 804 of the Mendota City Code, non-conforming use, since a large portion of his garage was destroyed in the fire; therefore, Mr. Hop’s garage would have to be in compliance with the current 15’ setback as outlined in the Mendota City Code.  Council suggested Mr. Hop write a letter directed to the Mendota City Clerk requesting the alley between his properties be vacated and use 71/2’ of the vacated alley as a portion of his setback.  Once the alley is vacated, Mr. Hop could then either request a variance for the additional 71/2’ to become in compliance with the 15’ required rear setback, or re-plot his lots through the Dakota County Recorder’s Office in order to add the full 15’ vacated alley to his lot in order to meet the 15’ rear setback requirement.  Mr. Hop will file a letter with the city clerk, and council will await Mr. Hop’s decision.

Discuss Lucky’s 13 parking issues with Lucky’s 13 representatives:  Tod Bruestle and Ray Burrows  were present on behalf of Lucky’s 13 Pub.  Alan Ralston presented photos to Tod Bruestle and Ray Burrows showing a car parked entirely in the roadway on 2nd Street, attempting to park at Lucky’s 13 Pub.  Tod Bruestle stated he believes Lucky’s 13 Pub does not have the authority to control the customer parking lot as well as parking along Highway 13.  Mr. Bruestle also stated many of the customers frequenting Lucky’s 13 Pub aren’t aware Second Street is a road, and leads into a town.  Mr. Bruestle stated if no parking signs were placed within the three parking spaced toward the top of Second Street then cars would have to back out of the parking lot onto Highway 13 making for a dangerous situation.  Mr. Bruestle also mentioned many trail users park at Lucky’s 13 Pub, so he is not able to control their parking abilities.  Council Member Strain suggested Lucky’s 13 Pub utilize the 3 parking spaces toward the top of the hill on Second Street as employee parking, so Lucky’s 13 Pub can control who parks in those spaces as well as how the cars are parked.  Council Member Ralston suggested Lucky’s 13 Pub offer valet service for their customers and park their cars at St. Peter’s Church, provided St. Peter’s Church is in agreement with this plan.  Mayor Mielke also suggested a parking attendant be available on the lot to control illegal parking.  Ray Burrows asked who owned the large parking area near the historical sites, and if this lot would be available for valet parking.  Council informed Mr. Burrows Dakota County owned the lot, and he would need to seek approval from Dakota County to utilize the parking area for valet parking.  Council Member Ralston also suggested Lucky’s 13 Pub place a gutter along Second Street to act as a barrier to keep cars from entering the roadway.  Mr. Bruestle and Mr. Burrows believed this idea would eliminate more parking spaces.  Mayor Mielke suggested Lucky’s 13 Pub place signage on the front door informing customers of the parking enforcement in place to discourage illegal parking.  Council Member Strain and Chief Aschenbrenner suggested Lucky’s 13 Pub seek the advice of a professional to review the current parking lot and restripe the lot in order to better utilize the lot and possibly gain more spaces as a result.  Tod Bruestle stated Lucky’s 13 Pub will provide for the following:
1. Utilize the three parking spaces near the top of the hill on Second Street as employee                                                                                  

    parking. 
2.  Consider valet parking options for Tuesday, Friday and Saturday evenings.
3.  Place signage on the front door of Lucky’s 13 Pub indicating parking enforcement      

     measures in order to discourage illegal parking.

Approve Ordinance 11-01, ILLICIT DISCHARGE AND CONNECTION STORM WATER ORDINANCE:  Motioned by Strain, seconded by Ralston to approve Ordinance 11-02 as presented.  Passed 4-0.

Approve Building Official Services Contract between David Neameyer and the City of Mendota:  Motioned by Ralston, seconded by Strain to approve the Building Official Services Contract.  Passed 4-0.

Discuss the impact of World Peace and Prayer Day on the City of Mendota:  Chief Aschenbrenner provided a memo directed to council listing the agenda for the 4-day event.  Chief Aschenbrenner stated the events listed on the agenda are the only events likely to occur.  Chief Aschenbrenner stated the events should not impact Mendota to a great degree, as most of the traffic would occur along the Mendota Bridge, as well as activities taking place at St. Peter’s Church.  Chief Aschenbrenner stated the busiest day would be Sunday, June 19, 2011, the day of the world record for the largest group hug to take place on the Mendota Bridge.  Chief Aschenbrenner stated the procession will begin at St. Peter’s Church and follow Highway 13 to the Mendota Bridge, where the Minnesota State Patrol will provide a rolling roadblock within the right lane of Westbound traffic across the Mendota Bridge.  The horses within this procession will be traveling on the shoulder of the right lane.  As the procession begins, the MN State Patrol will place cones along the line separating the right and left lane, as the tail of the rolling roadblock approaches, the cones will then be picked up.  Chief Aschenbrenner stated there will be restroom facilities as well as garbage service being provided at Pilot Knob as well as St. Peter’s Church, so garbage should not be a concern to the City of Mendota.  Clerk Bruestle will post notice of agenda on the Community Bulletin Board within the Post Office to inform residents of the upcoming event.
VFW requests noise variance for July 8 and 9, 2011 for Mendota Days:  Motioned by Ralston, seconded by Perron to approve the noise variance for July 8 and 9, 2011 until 1:00 a.m. during Mendota Days.  Motioned by Strain, seconded by Ralston to approve the sale and consumption of alcohol within the parking lot of the VFW on July 8 and 9, 2011 during Mendota Days.  Motioned by Perron, seconded by Strain to sell pull tabs within the parking lot area of the VFW during Mendota Days on July 8 and 9, 2011.  Passed 4-0.

Public Comment:  Public comment opened at 8:59 p.m.  Public comment closed at 8:59 p.m.

Council Comment:
Council Member Adam Strain:  Council Member Strain requested the streets be swept due to the hazardous situation the amount of sand is creating on the roadway for cars as well as pedestrians.  Council Member Strain informed council the DNR has a 2-day program to obtain an applicator’s license for applying copper sulfate to the park pond; however, the chemicals to treat the pond would be very costly.  Council Member Strain looked at different aerating pump options for the pond, believing them all to be too costly to place the electrical wiring under the pond and leading the wire to the electrical pole near the volleyball court.  Council Member Strain believes the best option is to have Aqua Care continue to provide treatment service to the pond as they have done in past years.  Council Members Strain and Ralston suggested Clerk Bruestle contact Sentence to Serve to determine if skimming the algae off the pond would be an acceptable project for their group.

Council Member Ralston:  Council Member Ralston informed council he is not able to repair the manhole cover directly in front of his house, and the cover continues to deteriorate.  Council Member Ralston researched the purchase of a new manhole cover, but was unable to locate a distributor to supply one manhole cover.  Chief Aschenbrenner will contact the Mendota Heights Public Works Department to determine if Mendota can acquire a manhole cover through their City.  Council Member Ralston informed council the tenets of 1324 Highway 13 have vacated the premises, but have left behind a large amount of trash, debris, appliances, and furniture.  City Attorney Tom Lehmann stated he informed Dave Walia of Axel’s River Grill of the situation, and Mr. Walia will have the current owner, Mr. Beulow, dispose of the debris or Axel’s will dispose of the debris and charge Mr. Beulow a fee for their services before the property is purchased.  City Attorney Tom Lehmann will send a letter to Mr. Beulow and Mr. Walia informing them the debris need to be removed from the property as well as the lawn need to be mowed by June 22, 2011.  Council Member Ralston also informed council he received a certified letter from FEMA, he was unsure as to the nature of the contents.
Mayor Mielke: Mayor Mielke stated city mail is available for review, as well as the FEMA base maps included in the certified packet of information sent to Council Member Ralston and himself.  Mayor Mielke stated the potholes within Mendota have been patched, and Crosstown Sweeping will be contacted to sweep the city streets.  Mayor Mielke inquired as to who is organizing Mendota Days.  Don Collier of the VFW stated he is organizing this annual event.  According to Mr. Collier, there will be more vending in place during Mendota Days.

Council Member Perron:  Council Member Perron stated there are concrete bins within the park that residents are leaving garbage in.  They were garbage containers at one time, but the sanitation service prefers to use their own bins.  Willard Perron will fill the bins with sand, so flowers or plants can be placed in them to discourage the placement of trash within them.  Council Member Perron also requested distributing letters informing residents to clean up waste from their pets.  Council Member Perron has noticed a large amount of animal waste within the park.

Staff Comment:
Building Official David Neameyer:  Building Official David Neameyer provided an update as to the projects currently underway within the City of Mendota:

Historical Sites:  The reroof and repair of the Historical Sites is 90% completed, and many inspections have taken place over the course of the construction.

 5 Windy Ridge:  After a minor amount of prodding, Ray Miller installed a silt fence and work is continuing to progress as a slow rate.

1280 Second Street:  Bob Hop would like to build a pole barn style garage.  City Attorney Tom Lehmann will review the Mendota City Code to determine if it is an allowable structure.

1324 Sibley Memorial Highway:  Corvel Construction has inquired as to obtaining a demolition permit for this site.  City Attorney Tom Lehmann is concerned there may be asbestos in the structure.  Building Official David Neameyer stated the contractor/owner will need to complete a form with the MPCA regarding whether or not there is asbestos in the building.  Council requested the demolition permit be approved upon condition of the verification MPCA had received the form indicating whether or not there is asbestos in the structure.
1226 Sibley Memorial Highway:  Building Official David Neameyer stated David Griggs is having engineering issues regarding the retaining wall to be placed at the bottom of the 50’, 30 degree incline to be located immediately behind the swimming pool.

1341 Second Street:  Council Member Strain informed Building Official David Neameyer an individual has removed the railroad tie retaining wall and put a boulder wall in its place.  Council Member Strain believes construction is taking place within the house.  Building Official David Neameyer has not been contacted regarding obtaining a permit for this site.  Building Official David Neameyer will visit the site on June 15, 2011 to inquire as to the work being done.

Police Chief Mike Aschenbrenner:  Police Chief Aschenbrenner stated he facilitated a workshop hosted by Dakota County for Mendota Height’s City Council regarding the city’s role during an emergency management situation.  Chief Aschenbrenner stated he could facilitate a similar meeting for the Mendota City Council, upon request.  Council requested such a workshop be schedule during the fall.  Council Member Ralston informed Chief Aschenbrenner if Mendota Height’s Police need assistance during an animal control call, he would be interested in providing assistance.
City Attorney Tom Lehmann:  No comment.

City Clerk Jennifer Bruestle:  Clerk Bruestle informed council of the State Auditor’s Council on Local Results and Innovation, which would involve the City of Mendota surveying the residents of Mendota to rate the quality of services regarding police and fire services, city streets, sewer system, water quality and supply as well as parks and recreation programs and facilities.  The City would be responsible for creating resident surveys, copying, and postage costs.  The City would in turn receive $0.14 per capita for participation in the program.  The council declined to participate in this program.  Clerk Bruestle informed council the City has not received payment from Lucky’s 13 Pub or Axel’s River Grill for the April 24, 2011 McDonough’s invoice.  City Attorney Tom Lehmann requested Clerk Bruestle to divide this bill in four equal parts to be added to the sewer bill Lucky’s 13 Pub and Axel’s River Grill each quarter over the course of the next year.  City Attorney Tom Lehmann will draft a letter to Lucky’s 13 Pub and Axel’s River Grill indicating their non-compliance with the revised grease trap ordinance, as well as the City’s position regarding the maintenance of the sewer line along Sibley Memorial Highway.  Clerk Bruestle informed council the City was contacted by Gopher State 1 call to mark the sanitary sewer line along Highway 13 for soil boring samples to be completed by Braun Intertec.  Clerk Bruestle contacted BDM to obtain a current sanitary sewer map of Highway 13.  BDM stated they could mark the location of sewer pipes and connections along Highway 13 for a cost not to exceed $1,000.00 Council requested BDM’s work be put on hold until Clerk Bruestle could determine if the work was already completed, how far down the boar will enter the soil, as well as the color of paint needed to mark the sanitary sewer line.  Also, council inquired as to the memo provided by BDM regarding the stormwater plan for Axel’s River Grill parking lot expansion.  Within the memo, BDM states the infiltration rate listed within the stormwater plan may not be adequate according to BDM’s standards; however, Axel’s has met all the required standards within their stormwater plan.  Therefore, council has approved the stormwater plan based on BDM’s recommendation.
There being no further business, it was moved (Strain/Ralston) to adjourn the meeting at 10:14 p.m.
